
AGENDA 

Annual Meeting of the Connect Transit Board of Trustees 

March 21, 2017 

4:00 P.M. 

Board Room 
Connect Transit Operations Facility 
351 Wylie Drive, Normal, IL 61761 

 
A. Call to Order 
B. Roll Call 
C. Receive nominations for the following offices: 

1. Chairman 
2. Vice Chairman 
3. Secretary 

D. Close nominations 
E. Election of Officers (all offices become effective July 1, 2017) 
F. Adjournment of Annual Meeting (Regular Meeting immediately follows) 

 



AGENDA 

Meeting of the Connect Transit Board of Trustees 

March 21, 2017 

4:30 P.M. 

Board Room 
Connect Transit Operations Facility 
351 Wylie Drive, Normal, IL 61761 

 
A. Call to Order 
B. Roll Call 
C. Public Comments 
D. Consent Agenda 

1. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting of February 28, 2017 and Executive 
Session Minutes of November 22, 2016 

2. Disbursements for Month of February, 2017 
3. Financial Report for Month of February, 2017 
4. Capital and Self Insurance Reserve Fund Balances for month of February, 2017 
5. Monthly Statistical Report for month of February, 2017 

E. Old Business 
F. New Business 

1. Appointments/Reappointments to Community Transportation Advisory 
Committee 

2. Approval of Bank Signatories 
3. Authorization to Approve Purchase Requisitions  
4. Budget Preview 

G. General Manager’s Report 
H. Trustee’s Comments 
I. Executive Session – ILCS 120/2(c)(1) – Personnel Matters 
J. Selection of Interim General Manager 
K. Consulting Contract with Andrew Johnson 
L. Adjournment 

























MEMO 
Date  March 21, 2017 

To: Board of Trustees 

From: Julie Beer, Executive Assistant 

BACKGROUND: On December 9, 2014, the Board of Trustees approved the creation of the 
Community Transportation Advisory Committee, (CTAC).  The appointments for the 2015/ 
2016, committee members have expired. Each appointment serves a two (2) year term, 
with reappointment options.   
 
Staff solicited new applications from a broad range of areas and expertise within the 
community, to form a new CTAC group.  This new CTAC group will focus on Customer 
Service and the Customer Experience.  Notices were released to the press and on Connect 
Transit’s website. 
 
Multiple applications were received.  Staff reviewed the applications, conducted 
interviews and respectfully recommends the following reappointment of three (3) existing 
CTAC members and the appointment of the following seven (7) individuals: 

Reappointments: 
 
Evelyn LaCroix Johnson – Retired Educator – Frequent Connect Transit Rider 
Noha Shawki – Illinois State University – Frequent Connect Transit Rider 
John Corey – State Farm Insurance Cos. -  multimodal and frequent Connect Transit Rider 

Appointments: 

Erik Bush – Mid Central Community Action – Community Volunteer -  MPA Urban 
Management 
Shirley Craig – Retired – ISU  - Frequent Connect Transit Rider 
Emory Davis – Community Volunteer – Heartland Student – Frequent Connect Transit and 
Mobility Rider
Linda Foster – Retired – ISU – Community Volunteer – Connect Transit Rider 
Daniel Handel – McLean County Regional Planning – Assistant Planner – Personal Interest 
in transit and other sustainable modes of transportation 
Dakota Horn – ISU Doctoral Student/Instructor – Connect Transit Rider 
Wayne Layton – State Farm – 25 Year Connect Transit Rider 



PROPOSED ACTION: That the reappointments and appointments be approved.



MEMO 
Date  March 21, 2017 

To: Board of Trustees 

From: Pat Kuebrich, Finance Director

RECOMMENDATION: That David White, Safety and Training Director, Jenifer Clark, 
Human Resources Director, and Martin Glaze, Operations Manager be authorized 
signatories for all of Connect Transit’s bank accounts effective March 22, 2017, and 
removing Andrew Johnson as signatory effective March 22, 2017. 
 
BACKGROUND: Each Connect Transit check that is written must have two (2) signatures.  
Historically, Connect Transit has authorized three (3) signatories to cover when one is 
unavailable to sign. David White, Safety and Training Director, Jenifer Clark, Human 
Resources Director are currently authorized signatories. 



MEMO 
Date  March 21, 2017 

To: Board of Trustees 

From: Pat Kuebrich, Finance Director

RECOMMENDATION: To allow Isaac Thorne to approve purchase requisitions up to 
$50,000, effective March 22, 2017 and to remove Andrew Johnson’s purchase requisition 
authority effective March 22, 2017. 
 
BACKGROUND: On June 30, 2015, the Connect Transit Board of Trustees approved the 
current Procurement Policy that authorizes the General Manager to approve purchases up 
to $50,000. Approvals of purchase requisitions must be obtained before committing 
Connect Transit funds. 



MEMO 
Date  March 21, 2017 

To: Board of Trustees 

From: Isaac Thorne, Chief Operating Officer 
 Pat Kuebrich, Finance Director

Subject: FY2018 Budget Preview 
 
Below are financial challenges that Connect Transit faces over the next three to five years 
with the capital and operating budgets. In FY18 Connect will have an unfunded capital 
need of $7,650,000 and this will grow to $8,850,000 in FY19. There is some uncertainty at 
the State and Federal level in terms of future funding. 
 
Vehicle Fleet  
 
Connect has forty-two (42) fixed route vehicles in the fleet and operates thirty (30) vehicles 
during peak service. A majority of the fixed route fleet is beyond their useful life and 
averages fourteen(14) years old and 550,000 miles. Twenty-three (23) of the forty-two (42) 
buses need to be replaced.  
 
As they age, the operating cost to maintain these vehicles will continue to increase each 
year, and it is harder to find parts for older vehicles in the fleet. If a major component on a 
vehicle scheduled for replacement fails, such as an engine or transmission, it will be 
cheaper to replace the vehicle with a used bus then purchase an engine or transmission. 
 
A majority of the demand response vehicles are also in need of replacement, eight (8) of 
the thirteen (13) buses need to be replaced in FY19. Connect uses eleven (11) of the 
thirteen (13) demand response vehicle during peak service and will be receiving four (4) 
new demand response buses in June 2017. These new buses will allow more flexibility 
during peak service. 
 
Federal Funds 
 
On an annual basis Connect is apportioned Federal Transit Administration (FTA) 5307 
funding that can be used for operating or capital expenses. For the last seventeen (17) 
years Connect has primarily used FTA 5307 funding for operating expenses. Over the last 
ten (10) years a larger percentage of the FTA 5307 fund appropriations have been used for 
operating expenses. In the FY2017 budget Connect is using 79% of the FTA 5307 funds for 



operating. As operating expenses increase over the next few years, the FTA 5307 
allocation will be used solely for operating expenses. 
 
Connect should be allocating FTA 5307 funding to capital for replacement vehicles that 
are beyond their useful life. In recent years Connect secured a $2,040,000 FTA 
discretionary grant for replacement of buses, of which Connect received seven (7) of these 
vehicles last year.  
 
Last year, Connect submitted an application for a Bus and Bus Facility grant for twenty (20) 
vehicles and was not successful. Discretionary grants are typically oversubscribed and 
underfunded. The Department of Transportation estimated a backlog of $90 billion dollars 
to bring transit into a state of good repair. 
 
Illinois Downstate Operating Assistance Program (DOAP) 
 
In October 2016, Connect was notified that the Downstate Public Transportation Fund did 
not have sufficient funds to make quarterly payments to transit agencies. The State of 
Illinois has not had a budget in almost two (2) years and Connect is dealing with delayed 
payments up to six (6) months. Without a State budget, delayed payments will continue 
and put a strain on the operating and capital budget. When Connect does not receive 
DOAP payments timely, local funds must be used for operating expenses, instead of 
capital purchases.  
 
Downstate Capital Funding 
 
In 2013, Connect was awarded a $3 million dollar capital grant to replace nine (9) buses. 
Connect has tried multiple times to use this grant to purchase buses, but the State does 
not have the capital funding. There is no timeline from Illinois Department of 
Transportation regarding when capital funds can be used or if there will be future grant 
opportunities. 
 
Fare Revenue 
 
In the current fiscal year, Connect has received less farebox revenue due to decreased 
ridership. A decrease in farebox revenue, increases the amount of FTA 5307 funds used for 
operating expenses. Additionally, the one way fare has also remained flat since 2007. 
 
Advertising revenue has increased over the last few years, and Connect is exploring ideas 
to significantly increase advertising revenue in the FY18 budget.  
 



Local Operating Funds

Connect started receiving $1 million dollars in sales tax revenue in April 2016 from the 
Town of Normal and City of Bloomington. These operating funds have allowed Connect to 
provide Sunday service. However, the sales tax revenue is not indexed and each year will 
represent a smaller portion of overall operating revenue. 
 
Summary 
 
Staff is proactively reviewing various scenarios to lessen future budgetary constraints. 
Meeting the daily bus requirements for service is a top priority and will be a challenge 
over the next few years without proper capital and operating funds.  
 
At this time Connect has the FTA 5307 funding to replace six (6) fixed route buses in FY18. 
To replace these buses, Connect would need to use a large portion of local capital fund, 
but the local capital funds could already be absorbed for operating expenses, due to not 
being reimbursed by the Downstate Operating Assistance Program. 

Without balanced and stable future funding sources, Connect will likely be forced to make 
service changes in future years. 
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